
June, 2017 

Developing Reflections 

Here we are in the heart of spring. The lilacs are blooming, 

the tulips have passed. Our beautification committee is back into 
their hard work in our flower beds. Outside my office window is a 
beautiful pink lilac bush.  How can we not be hopeful in spring 
when there is sunshine and renewing life in the natural world 
around us? 

 
There are many kinds of hope as Victoria Safford writes about in 
this poem: 
 
 
 
 

Our mission is to plant ourselves at the gates of Hope— 
Not the prudent gates of Optimism, 

Which are somewhat narrower. 
Not the stalwart, boring gates of Common Sense; 

Nor the strident gates of Self-Righteousness, 
Which creak on shrill and angry hinges 

(People cannot hear us there; they cannot pass through) 
Nor the cheerful, flimsy garden gate of 

“Everything is gonna’ be all right.” 
But a different, sometimes lonely place, 

The place of truth-telling, 
About your own soul first of all and its condition. 
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The place of resistance and defiance, 
The piece of ground from which you see the world 

Both as it is and as it could be 
As it will be; 

The place from which you glimpse not only struggle, 
But the joy of the struggle. 

And we stand there, beckoning and calling, 
Telling people what we are seeing 

Asking people what they see. 
 
This hope that is “…the place of truth-telling” is a hard hope for most of us to lean into.  Many of 
us, perhaps even most, often get stuck in another kind of hope: relentless hope. 
That is not my name for it.  The “relentless hope” I’m going to address comes to me from the work 
of psychiatrist, Dr. Martha Stark.  Relentless hope is our wish for the Hollywood happy ending.  
The family comes together again, disaster is averted, grief need not be indulged today.  It is 
sometimes optimism. 
 
When I think of relentless hope I picture Sisyphus pushing his rock endlessly uphill only to have it 
roll endlessly back down.  What makes this relentless hope is when we persist in believing the 
outcome will be different this time even though we make no changes in our behavior or our 
actions.    We sometimes mistake this hope for determination. 
 
The truth-telling hope, which is candor, takes more energy. 
It is not telling someone else’s truth. 
It is not expressing our opinions. 
It is a digging deep to look underneath and behind and beyond the typical stories we tell ourselves 
about ourselves. 
It is a willingness to listen to ourselves more attentively and mindfully. 
 
When we find this hope - oddly enough - our chances for real and lasting change improve 
exponentially.   We can see “joy in the struggle” as we reach out toward one another. 
 
May we have the courage to find the blessings of truth-telling and deep hope. 
 
So may it be, 
Rev. Abigail Stockman 

 
Please read the articles by Rev. Stockman regarding up-coming votes and developmental 
changes, at the end of this newsletter. 



  
  THE COURAGE TO PRACTICE LOVE 

June’s Theme: Love is a Blessing 

All Sunday Worship Begins at 10:00 AM 

Gathering to worship as a community each Sunday morning is a habit of Love practiced for the sake of 
deepening ourselves into an ever-increasing Beloved Community. 
 

June 4:  Happiness Is Not A Spectator Sport 
Guest Pulpit Speaker- Ginny Sassaman.     Alison Cerutti, musician 
 

Ginny Sassaman Biography- 
A member of the UCM congregation and choir since 2006, Ginny Sassaman is a co-founder and currently 
president of Gross National Happiness USA, as well as creator of The Happiness Paradigm, and a frequent 
contributor to the Huffington Post. She has a Masters in Mediation from Woodbury College and a 
Certificate in Positive Psychology from Kripalu. This is her eighth opportunity to share the wisdom of 
happiness from a UU pulpit, which makes Ginny happy and grateful. 
 

June 11: The Blessing of Many Hands 
Alison Cerutti, musician  
 

Annual Service to acknowledge the gifts we have brought to this worshipping faith community. 
ANNUAL MEETING- 11:15 AM, VESTRY 
 

June 18:   The Blessing of Light 
Musician, Islene Runningdeer 
 

Just days prior to the summer solstice, let us honor the return of the sun and the gifts of summer solstice 
light.  Let us honor this Holy day in the earth-centered worship traditions with stories and music and 
celebration of the light. 
 

June 25:     UNION SERVICE    FIRST CHURCH IS HOSTING 
Blessing the World: Heart Blessings  
Alison Cerutti, musician 
 

Blessing is a richness of the presence of Holy dwelling among us. The language of blessing connects us 
heart to heart. We are invited to extend our sense of blessing to the Created beloved world and its 
peoples, affirming that we are but a part of the Beloved's tapestry of humanity and this earth.  
 

Barre Congregational Church, First Congregational Church of Berlin, The Church of the Good Shepherd, 
First Presbyterian Church, Hedding United Methodist 

 
SUMMER SERVICES 2017 
Your Board has decided to offer a variety of Sunday services through the summer. Watch for the July 
newsletter and summer weekly e-news announcements. They will be at an earlier time on Sunday 
mornings beginning in July. 
 
There will be two UNION SERVICES this summer. 
July 30 at Hedding United Methodist.  This Barre Heritage Days worship will focus on the history of our 
faith communities here in Barre. 
August 27 at Church of the Good Shepherd 
 
 



 

 
  

FRIDAY BREAKFAST- 
Community Meal Program 

June Friday Community Meal Breakfasts –  

6/2, 6/9, 6/16, 6/23, 6/30 
 

Breakfast is served between 7:30 - 9:00 AM 
everyone is welcome. 
 

Workers are welcome between   6:45 AM until 
around 9:30 AM. Come for an hour, come for a 
single Friday, come eat, come serve, cook, clean up, 
make coffee, drop by with some home-baked 
goodies to share… 
 

FOOD SHELF DONATIONS 
There are two baskets in the back of the sanctuary 
for collecting your donations to the local food 
shelf.  Please donate as generously as you are able 
non-perishable food items.  Items that you would 
find appetizing and nutritious are most useful.   
Maybe some canned fruit would be welcomed at 
this time of year? 
 

Updates from the Grounds Beautification Committee 
 

This cool, rainy spring has been good for the gardens.  We are pleased that most of the daffodils and tulips 
bulbs we planted last fall have blossomed and the perennial 
plants are showing healthy growth. 
 

The committee started the season by hiring Jay Milne to remove a large shrub that had out grown its spot 
among the yews in front of the parish house. We had pruned out 
other shrubs and the yews in the Fall.   Holly power washed the Robinson Memorial bench giving it a new life 
center stage with the yews as a back drop. 
 

We raked and mulched the garden beds and in early June will plant colorful, pollinator friendly annuals in all 
the beds.  We have been challenged by poor drainage in the granite urn out front but hope to put in the plants 
well suited to the situation this season! 
 

We have not set a planting date for the annuals yet but it will be announced in the email newsletter. Herb, 
Nancy and Ellen will be out shopping for colorful plants in the new few weeks. 
 

Our bottle drive, which ends in June, has been very successful. The funds helped us get the work done in front 
of the parish house this spring.  The bottle drive formally ends in June but we will gladly continue to accept 
donations.  Call Ellen at the number below if you would like bottles picked up. 
 

The committee normally meets third Thursday of each month from 3pm to 5:30 at the parish house. Our 
meeting times have not been consistent this spring as we have been working outside as weather permits.   
Please contact any of the members below if you are interested in joining us at any time or have any questions. 
 

Thank you for your support throughout the year, 
 

Holly Anderson, Nancy Wolfe, Herb Watson, Liz Zundel, Herb Watson and Ellen Sivret (479-0658   or 
ellensivret@gmail.com) 
Committee Members: Herb Watson, Holly Anderson, Nancy Wolfe, David Gladding, Liz Zundel, and Ellen Sivret 
(479-0658 ellensivret@gmail.com)      
 
 

mailto:ellensivret@gmail.com


High Hopes Raised $40,000 in Pledges! 

A financial commitment to the First Church of Barre is an expression of faith in our beloved community. 
We may be a small congregation right now, but we are powerfully connected by hopeful and generous 
spirits. The following people have pledged to make a financial contribution to the church for the May 
2017-April 2018 fiscal year.  
 
Holly Anderson 
Margaret Belville 
Dennis Bilodeau 
Nancy Bouffard 
Robin Castle 
Marilyn Davis 
Norris Knosher 
Michael Marcotte 
George & Linda Milne 
Maureen Morton 
Kristin Ohman 
Shannon Planck 
Margaret Richey 
Bob Robinson 
David & Debbie Sanguinetti 
Linda Seel 
Ellen Sivret 
Janis Slora 
Helene Thomas 
Barbara Anne Trowbridge 
Herb Watson 
Nancy Wolfe 
 
Thank you! If you have not made a pledge yet and you would like to, please contact Robin Castle, 
RobinTCastle@gmail.com. Warm appreciation goes out from the Board of Management to everyone 
who gives to the church by sharing their time, talent, and treasure. 
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UUA General Assembly 2017 

June 21-25,  
New Orleans, LA 

GENERAL ASSEMBLY 
Rev. Abigail will be attending the Unitarian 
Universalist Associations General Assembly along 
with the Unitarian Universalist Minister’s Association 
Ministry Days in New Orleans from June 19-24.  For 
those of you who can’t abide the sweltering, humid 
air of New Orleans in June you can tune into the 
proceedings through uua.org as they are streamed 
live. 
 

Candidates for UUA President 
Don’t forget to check out www.uua.org when 
you're feeling bored and don’t know what to do.  
Learn what’s happening with our Unitarian 
Universalist Association.  At our June 2017 General 
Assembly we will be voting for a new UUA 
President.  
For the first time ever all our candidates are 
women:  
Rev. Alison Miller, Rev. Jeanne Pupke, and the Rev. 
Susan Frederick-Gray. 
Each one a worthy candidate. 
 

I have already pledged my personal (not 
congregational)  
support for Rev. Susan Frederick- Gray. 
Whom do you support? 
 
 

First Church Annual 
Meeting 

June 11th 

 
 

http://uua.org/
http://www.uua.org/


 

 
 

 
 

 

 

have you 

noticed 

The work of the Beautification Committee is growing around us.  Its beauty will continue to unfold 
over the summer, this unfolding and its organization is not magical, it results from the often unseen 
dedication of this committee weeding, watering, and transplanting.  Anyone is welcome to join the 
committee - watch the calendar and newsletter for meeting dates. 
 

Newsletters will continue throughout the summer.  If you have an item for the newsletter please 
send it to our Office Administrator: Sam Eckert at barreuu.secretary@gmail.com 
 

Our Office will remain open over the summer with Sam keeping Tuesday and Friday hours, but 
check the e-news just in case there are any changes. 
 

Rev. Abigail will be taking vacation and study leave for much of the summer. Her change to half-
time service beginning August 15, 2017.  In case of an emergency please phone her at: 802-754-9963 

Blessings of generosity and gratitude be with us all, 
Rev. Abigail 

 
 

 

COMING  IN 2017 ... HALF-TIME DEVELOPMENTAL MINISTRY 
 
As our average Sunday worship attendance is about fifteen, I have suggested to the Board, and they have 
agreed, that for this coming year it would not be a prudent use of resources to pay for a full-time minister. 
 
Therefore, I will be moving to half-time service with you beginning on August 15, 2017. 
The details of this are still to be worked out, but it does mean I will be with you only two Sunday’s each month. 
 
In order to keep our developmental momentum, we are hopeful that we can find a candidate for the Unitarian 
Universalist ministry who could come preach twice a month and work as part of a team with me, our 
musicians, and Music & Worship in planning for a coherent worship year that will maintain consistency for our 
developmental work together. 
 
This is a one-year contract.  Next winter we can evaluate again what might be needed for the following 
year.  In the meanwhile, I will continue to be your Developmental Minister. 
 
In faith and with blessings, 
Rev. Abigail 

mailto:barreuu.secretary@gmail.com


THE PARISH HOUSE OPPORTUNITY AND OPTIONS 
 
As a small congregation it is time to take stock of the real assets of this congregation, your buildings and 
endowments, and how they might best be used to serve your mission and purpose beyond the fifteen to 
twenty- five people who come on Sunday mornings for an hour or two. 
 
Often faith communities with large assets want to keep using them as they have been using them in the 
living memory of the remaining faithful.  In the first half of the twentieth century the Parish House was the 
parsonage for a full-time (male) minister and his family.  In the second half of that century it housed an 
active Sunday Religious Education program for our youngsters. The congregation was comprised of 
primarily middle and upper middle class families of liberal Christian ideals and firm democratic civic values 
and skills. 
 
Today Barre is a community with a segment of our population who struggle daily with issues of addiction, 
mental health concerns, veterans and other trauma survivors who are under or un-employed.  Middle class 
families are struggling to stay middle class and their two most valuable resources: time and money are 
constantly diminishing.  Of course these changes are not unique to Barre, nor even to Vermont. 
 
It is easy for us to fall into using the assets of our diminishing faith community in the same manner as we 
approach our retirement savings:  to stretch them out so it will last until our death. This is understandable, 
but it is not faithful. 
 
It is not faithful to the meaning of these material gifts given in generations past to keep alive not a building 
(even when funds were restricted for that purpose in a different cultural time); rather these assets were 
donated to keep the message of the living Love, forgiveness, and the hope of Universalism vital in Barre, in 
Vermont, in the world.  How do we use our resources consistent with our Covenant that service is our 
prayer as we serve humanity in fellowship? 
 
These are large and enduring questions to ask ourselves about every aspect of being “church”. 
Often I have heard you mention that you are too tired to undertake some of the exciting possibilities for 
creative church to meet our modern needs.  This too is understandable. 
 
There are some ways in which we can begin to address these questions of faithful, creative, vital 
stewardship that do not require extra work on our part.  
 
Your Parish House could be used to serve these needs and make a real, incremental difference in the lives 
of our neighbors and the well-being of greater Barre.  This could be your fellowship and service to 
others. 
 
Currently the downstairs of the Parish House is used for a very short portion of two days each week and 
additionally for three or four two hour meetings once each month.  All of these activities could be 
transferred to repurposed space in the Church building. 
 
Barre, and the larger central Vermont area, has a great need for affordable and transitional housing for 
those who are under-employed or recovering from a variety of societal ills including:  addiction, 
homelessness and lack of work skills, domestic violence, and trauma. 
 
Here is one possible vision: 



This Parish House, with some work, could potentially serve as a home for women and children in transition.  
Its structure could align very well with a partially communal household where two or three families - with 
private living quarters and bathrooms - could share a common living and kitchen area as they strengthen 
their lives and parenting.  
 
Such a vision uses our Unitarian Universalist principles and is a manner of incorporating some aspect of our 
ideals about covenanted and beloved community.  Such a communal house has the potential to provide 
support and encouragement for the residents during a time of stressful transition.  This kind of housing 
situation would have onsite support of various social services in order to provide both guidance and safety 
for the household. We could be unique because in this ‘religiously’ connected housing project there would 
be welcome for GLBTQ identified families.  How cool would that be?   
 
As I presented this to the Board I heard responses similar to: 
How would this be done?    
What would we have to do?  
 and There aren’t enough of us left to do this, and we are tired. 
Great questions and observations. 
It is true that we are tired.   
The options we would explore will be those where we do not have an active role. 
 The “how” and “what” remain the important questions.   
There are at least several possible answers. 
The vision above is one. And just one of many. 
 
With the Board’s blessing Rev. Stockman undertook some preliminary exploration of these questions this 
past winter.  She contacted Downstreet Housing and Community Development and Good Samaritan Haven.   
Downstreet, located here in Barre, is an organization skilled and experienced in repurposing old buildings 
to meet current and new housing needs.  They have been very helpful. 
 
Downstreet suggested that our first step be an assessment process. 
There are several areas that need to be assessed: 

• Assessing the building itself for future housing uses.  This will also involve assessing the church. 

• Assessing the neighborhood and zoning for a new type of building use. 

• Assessing the larger political policy issues that would impact funding (including grant possibilities) and 
also assess housing needs. 

 
After all these assessments,  the Board, or a working team, would read through the materials, gain insight 
from development partners like Downstreet, and consider the needs and future of this congregation.  
They would then present to the congregation a few options for converting and using this Parish House 
differently.  This might include the outright sale of the building; and it might also include an option where 
we continue to own the building, collect some minimal rent but also pay a professional organization to 
manage the tenants and building.  I don’t yet know what all the options might be. In the end, the 
congregation will have a vote. 
 
At this year’s Annual Congregational Meeting you are being asked to vote on allocating funds specifically 
for these assessments up to the amount of $10,000. 
These funds will come from one of your Restricted Trusts which is not typically available for ordinary 
operating expenses. 



This recommendation is being made by the Board with the backing of your Trust Fund Manager, Linda 
Milne. These assessments may not cost the entire $10,000. and any unneeded portion will remain in the 
trust. According to the information I have received $10,000. is, as an approximation of assessment costs, a 
reasonable amount to spend on this process being neither extravagant nor so minimal as to potentially 
impede a full discovery process. 
 
We hope you will reflect on all this and come to Annual Meeting ready to offer your vote. 
If you have any questions please don’t hesitate to be in touch. 
 
None of us knows what the future will bring, but we cannot - in my humble opinion - continue to act as if 
tomorrow our circumstances will return to what they might have been in 1965 or even 1994. 
 
In faith and in hope, 
Rev. Abigail Stockman and Board of Management , First Church in Barre. 

 
 
 

June Poetic Offering 
 

A Spiritual Journey 
  

And the world cannot be discovered by a 
journey of miles,  

no matter how long,  
but only by a spiritual journey,  

a journey of one inch,  
very arduous and humbling and joyful,  

by which we arrive at the ground at our feet,  
and learn to be at home. 

  
~ Wendell Berry ~  
(Collected Poems) 

 
 

 


